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APPLICATION NO PA/2020/751 

APPLICANT Mr D Fenwick 
 
DEVELOPMENT Planning permission to erect a sustainable dwelling (including 

demolition of existing outbuilding) 

LOCATION Land south of Fairview, Brook Lane, Scawby Brook, DN20 9JZ 

PARISH Scawby 

WARD Ridge 

CASE OFFICER Mark Niland 

SUMMARY 
RECOMMENDATION 

Grant permission subject to conditions 

  

REASONS FOR 
REFERENCE TO 
COMMITTEE 

Departure from development plan 

 

POLICIES 

National Planning Policy Framework:  

Paragraph 47 – Planning law requires that applications for planning permission be 
determined in accordance with the development plan, unless material considerations 
indicate otherwise. Decisions on applications should be made as quickly as possible, and 
within statutory timescales unless a longer period has been agreed by the applicant in 
writing. 

Paragraph 54 – Local planning authorities should consider whether otherwise unacceptable 
development could be made acceptable through the use of conditions or planning 
obligations. Planning obligations should only be used where it is not possible to address 
unacceptable impacts through a planning condition. 

Paragraph 55 – Planning conditions should be kept to a minimum and only imposed where 
they are necessary, relevant to planning and to the development to be permitted, 
enforceable, precise and reasonable in all other respects. Agreeing conditions early is 
beneficial to all parties involved in the process and can speed up decision making. 
Conditions that are required to be discharged before development commences should be 
avoided, unless there is a clear justification. 

Paragraph 79 – Planning policies and decisions should avoid the development of isolated 
homes in the countryside unless one or more of the following circumstances apply: 

(e) the design is of exceptional quality, in that it: 

- is truly outstanding or innovative, reflecting the highest standards in architecture, 
and would help to raise standards of design more generally in rural areas; and 
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- would significantly enhance its immediate setting, and be sensitive to the defining 
characteristics of the local area. 

Paragraph 127 – Planning policies and decisions should ensure that developments: 

(a) will function well and add to the overall quality of the area, not just for the short term 
but over the lifetime of the development; 

(b) are visually attractive as a result of good architecture, layout and appropriate and 
effective landscaping; 

(c) are sympathetic to local character and history, including the surrounding built 
environment and landscape setting, while not preventing or discouraging appropriate 
innovation or change (such as increased densities); 

(d) establish or maintain a strong sense of place, using the arrangement of streets, 
spaces, building types and materials to create attractive, welcoming and distinctive 
places to live, work and visit; 

(e) optimise the potential of the site to accommodate and sustain an appropriate amount 
and mix of development (including green and other public space) and support local 
facilities and transport networks; and 

(f) create places that are safe, inclusive and accessible and which promote health and 
well-being, with a high standard of amenity for existing and future users; and where 
crime and disorder, and the fear of crime, do not undermine the quality of life or 
community cohesion and resilience. 

Paragraph 131 – In determining applications, great weight should be given to outstanding 
or innovative designs which promote high levels of sustainability, or help raise the standard 
of design more generally in an area, so long as they fit in with the overall form and layout of 
their surroundings. 

Paragraph 170 – Planning policies and decisions should contribute to and enhance the 
natural and local environment by: 

(a) protecting and enhancing valued landscapes, sites of biodiversity or geological value 
and soils (in a manner commensurate with their statutory status or identified quality 
in the development plan); 

(b) recognising the intrinsic character and beauty of the countryside, and the wider 
benefits from natural capital and ecosystem services – including the economic and 
other benefits of the best and most versatile agricultural land, and of trees and 
woodland; 

(c) maintaining the character of the undeveloped coast, while improving public access to 
it where appropriate; 

(d) minimising impacts on and providing net gains for biodiversity, including by 
establishing coherent ecological networks that are more resilient to current and 
future pressures; 
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(e) preventing new and existing development from contributing to, being put at 
unacceptable risk from, or being adversely affected by, unacceptable levels of soil, 
air, water or noise pollution or land instability. Development should, wherever 
possible, help to improve local environmental conditions such as air and water 
quality, taking into account relevant information such as river basin management 
plans; and 

(f) remediating and mitigating despoiled, degraded, derelict, contaminated and unstable 
land, where appropriate. 

North Lincolnshire Local Plan: 

DS1, HE02, T2, 19, LC12 

North Lincolnshire Core Strategy:  

CS5 – Delivering Quality Design 

CS6 – Historic environment 

CS17 – Biodiversity 

CS18 – Sustainable Resources 

CS25 – Sustainable Transport 

CONSULTATIONS 

Highways: No objections subject to conditions. 

Drainage (Lead Local Flood Authority): No objections to the proposal. The department 
does point out that the site is in a location with a high probability of flooding and there is 
potential for surface water flood risk events. The department has put forward an informative 
as the pond and watercourse network on the eastern and southern part of the site remain in 
riparian ownership.    

Tree Officer:  No comments. 

Environmental Protection: No objections subject to a condition relating to land 
contamination.  

Ecology: Issued a holding objection. An ecology report has been submitted to overcome 
these concerns.  

Environment Agency: The EA has removed an earlier objection as the house has been 
relocated within Flood Zone 1 within their mapping system and they have no issue with the 
outhouse remaining within flood zone 3. The EA has also requested a condition be attached 
that would ensure the proposal is carried out in connection with the submitted Flood Risk 
Assessment.  

PARISH COUNCIL 

Supports the application. 
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PUBLICITY 

A site notice and press notice have been posted in accordance with Article 15 of the 
Development Management Procedure Order 2015 (as amended). 

Responses have been received in support of the application, which state that the design is 
interesting, would blend into its location and also respects the neighbouring amenity. 
Another considers the design ‘innovative’ and they are especially pleased to have been 
consulted and informed by the applicant. Lastly, the application is championed for its 
appearance, and two of the responses have no concerns over flooding.  

ASSESSMENT 

Site constraints 

Open Countryside – Housing and Employment Land Allocations DPD 2016 

Flood Zone 2/3a Fluvial – North and North East Lincolnshire SFRA 2011 

Planning history  

No direct history exists for the site in question; however, permission was sought for a 
dwelling on the neighbouring site in 2016, which was refused (PA/2016/0061). 

Site characteristics 

The site is located to the southern end of a low density residential grouping around Scawby 
Brook. It is accessed from Brook Lane and this site, along with a property called Burnside, 
are located at the end of this track. Residential form has slowly increased around the brook 
over the 20th century and this is evidenced by the applicant’s Design and Access Statement 
through historic mapping. The area is washed over by Flood Zone 2/3a and is at risk from 
fluvial flooding. 

The site itself is abutted on the eastern boundary by a watercourse and has a large pond to 
the southern end. Trees around the centre of the site cut the site into two and visually dilute 
its elongated nature/parameters. An existing timber building is located to the north-east of 
the site.   

The following issues are considered relevant to the assessment of this application: 

 principle of development  

 flooding 

 highways 

 trees 

 amenity 

 ecology. 
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Principle of development 

The applicant is proposing a carbon neutral dwelling that is to display high levels of 
sustainability on an environmental front as well a design influenced by existing site 
characteristics. The proposal is modest in scale and massing and the applicant seeks 
approval under paragraph 79 of the NPPF as the design is of exceptional quality in that it: 

- is truly outstanding or innovative, reflecting the highest standards in architecture, and 
would help to raise standards of design more generally in rural areas; and 

- would significantly enhance its immediate setting, and be sensitive to the defining 
characteristics of the local area. 

There is a discrepancy between this national policy and this council’s local policy 
framework. Local policies that revolve around development within the open countryside, 
such as RD2 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan and Core Strategy policies CS1, CS2 and 
CS3, only allow developments that are essential to the functioning of the open countryside 
and make no allowances for innovative or exceptional designs. 

The justification for such policies surrounding design in the open countryside date back to 
1997 and to Gummers Law, and manifest in policy through Planning Policy Guidance 7: 
Countryside – the opportunity to secure permission for new country houses to continue the 
centuries-old tradition of building stately homes in the English countryside. Following the 
inception of the NPPF and the coalition government, the policy made it into the first edition 
as paragraph 55 and has evolved to what we now have as paragraph 79.  

Given the justification and the gap in the local policy framework, the principle of this 
application must be against the two points outlined above.  

Is [the proposal] truly outstanding or innovative, reflecting the highest standards in 
architecture, and would [it] help to raise standards of design more generally in rural 
areas? 

Having read the design and access statement, the proposal appears to take its context from 
existing site characteristics – the form of the dwelling is elongated, which marries with the 
parameters of the site, and some of the rooms are raised on ‘stilts’, which retains the vista 
through the trees. 

The applicant has put forward a site analysis considering solar, wind, existing blue features 
(pond, watercourse) and green features (trees, green space) as well as key vistas within 
the site. This analysis is visually communicated, though is also reinforced through bullet 
points and contained within the Design and Access Statement (D&A). It is recommended 
that members consider this document alongside the plans in order to understand how the 
design solution has been arrived at. Fig 29 of this document allows us to understand the 
relationship the house will have with its surrounds. The green corridor, which is to the east 
of the built form, also contains the watercourse; the proximity of the dwelling to this side of 
the site allows for a close connection between the two. The bedrooms, which are westerly 
of the main body of the dwelling, are strategic in that they allow the continuation of the 
verdant vista when looking from north to south (and back again). Members are requested to 
look at fig 30 of the D&A which is a sketch of the dwelling looking northward from behind 
the pond. A key characteristic of the design is assimilation – the connection of the dwelling 
with nature – and although the physical form of the dwelling has roots in a modernist 
aesthetic, the proposed use of softer materials allows this form to assimilate, 
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notwithstanding its strong geometric presence. The unobtrusive ground level timber deck is 
a good example of how hierarchy is given over to the natural environment; the functional 
space would largely be unseen, whilst the use of timber external materials, which would 
silver, would offer constant change, the same as the trees give a finite feeling (as opposed 
to the insuperability of typical materials associated with a modernist approach), and the 
abundance of glazing would reflect the natural environment.  

The design is clearly evolved from the site itself, rather than manipulating the existing site in 
order to retrofit the proposal. The design and layout concepts are based on linearity as well 
as the experiences a person has when immersed in the site. This has led the architect to 
put forward a design framework when considering how the house should look and function. 
The framework is based on the journey and verticality, as well as nature and nurture. This 
has only been fully understood from dialogue with the architect and the stages of the design 
journey told in more detail through an updated D&A. Figures 23–26 (inclusive) visually 
guide how the architect has arrived at the proposed design. Much of this resonates with 
local policy CS5, which seeks a contextual approach to design.  

In terms of achieving its environmental standards, the applicant proposes to take guidance 
from the LETI Climate Emergency Design Guide. LETI use a mantra ‘Whole Life Carbon’, 
which is the sum of operational carbon and embodied carbon. In lay terms, the operational 
phase relates to how the building gets energy and the embodied carbon relates, in the 
main, to the materials that are used. The applicant states: 

‘The new dwelling will have net zero operational carbon in that it will not burn fossil fuels, 
will be 100% powered by renewable energy and will achieve a level of energy performance 
in use in line with the national climate change targets. No carbon-offsetting is intended 
within this project. Electric car charging points are to be sited within the outbuilding as well 
as battery storage for the solar generated electricity. An electrically operated air source 
heat pump will power both heating and hot water within the house. The landscape strategy 
has been designed to include ground mounted solar panels, which can respond to the 
direction and angle of the sun and are more efficient than standard fixed roof-mounted 
panels. The panels are sited at the north end of the site in one of the sunniest parts of the 
site. Battery storage can be accommodated in the adjacent outbuilding.’ 

and 

‘Where possible the building can re-use materials and products from demolished buildings 
and is designed for disassembly so that the materials and products within the building can 
be re-used in future buildings. Best practice targets for embodied carbon considerations 
within the LETI report acknowledge that only proportions of recycled and recyclable 
materials will be possible for many projects.’ 

It is considered that a condition linking any permission to these environmental design 
strategies would ensure that the proposed development would offset the need to travel by 
motorised vehicle (the applicant drives an electric car, though in planning terms this cannot 
be enforced). The condition would ensure that the dwelling will be powered ‘100%’ by 
renewable energy, whilst a condition controlling materials would allow the applicant to 
demonstrate how the materials are in accordance with the ‘embodied carbon’ ethos.  

Paragraph 79 asks the decision takers to take a view on whether or not the proposal is 
outstanding or innovative, reflecting the highest standards in architecture, and would help to 
raise standards of design more generally in rural areas. This is somewhat subjective; the 
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scheme is certainly unique as it is steeped in the context of the site. The architect’s 
subjective experiences and reading of the site have pulled through into the design before us 
and this journey/analysis is clearly communicated through the D&A, and its relationship to 
the site is understood. Through its combination of environmental benefits, contextual 
approach to the appearance, and soft approach to the natural environment, the proposal 
finds reference points to build upon. The design story told by the D&A also allow us to 
understand that this scheme would represent some of the highest architectural standards in 
comparison to the dwellings routinely put before members. In terms of raising design 
standards in rural areas, this offers us a point of reference to build upon; and any authority 
that is subject to high volumes of proposals for residential development within the open 
countryside would be aware, looking at this scheme, that more can be asked in design 
terms from other proposals; this would certainly, if not drive, add support to that idea. 

Would [the proposal] significantly enhance its immediate setting, and be sensitive to 
the defining characteristics of the local area? 

The framework of the design is based on existing site constraints, including the setting and 
characteristics of the wider area. These are communicated within the journey undertaken in 
the D&A, and the final design solution arrives at a proposal that would be fully absorbed 
into the site without impinging negatively upon the positive elements already inherent. The 
natural elements of the site retain hierarchy, the verdant vista through the trees remains 
intact and encapsulates the nature/nurture ethos that was integral to the architect’s 
approach and subsequent output.   

The proposal is therefore considered to satisfy the tests set out under paragraph 79 and it 
is considered to be in accordance with it. Given the high quality proposal and sensitive 
location, it is considered that there is justification for the removal of permitted development 
rights for extensions and outbuildings. Furthermore, any permission granted will be subject 
to a condition requiring materials to be agreed.  

Flooding and drainage 

The site is located within Flood Zone 2/3a of the North Lincolnshire Strategic Flood Risk 
Assessment. The proposal is for ‘more vulnerable’ development, and the sequential and 
exceptions tests need to be applied and passed for the proposed dwelling. 

A flood risk assessment (FRA) has been submitted with the application, together with a 
separate sequential test. It is worth noting that the Environment Agency has considered the 
content of the Flood Risk Assessment and recommends a condition in respect of finished 
floor levels, and flood resistant design and construction techniques. 

The applicant has provided a sequential test that explores the nearby settlement of Scawby 
Brook as well as Brigg which has areas within flood zone 1 for available sites. It is 
considered that the geographical area of search is appropriate as it includes the search of 
one of North Lincolnshire’s market towns.  

The applicant also sets out an appropriate methodology for the search for sites that is 
proportionate to the erection of a single dwelling. The applicant has searched online estate 
agents and puts forward some alternative sites. The reasoning behind them being 
discounted is sufficiently robust. 

For completeness of the flood risk assessment, the exceptions needs to be applied. 
Essentially, the two parts to the test require proposed development to show that it will 
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provide wider sustainability benefits to the community that outweigh flood risk, and that it 
will be safe for its lifetime, without increasing flood risk elsewhere, and where possible 
reduce flood risk overall. 

It is considered that the FRA satisfactorily demonstrates that the development will be safe 
without increasing flood risk elsewhere and this is reinforced through comments from the 
Environment Agency and the council’s drainage team. The FRA considers mitigation 
measures in respect of floor levels, emergency access and egress, flood warning and 
evacuation, and flood resilience. It is considered that sufficient justification has been 
submitted with the application to demonstrate that the proposal will deliver sustainable 
development in Scawby Brook and Brigg that would outweigh flood risk (this relates to an 
assessment weighed against flood risk only). The proposal is therefore considered to 
provide wider sustainability benefits which outweigh flood risk, which is partly the purpose 
of the test, and subsequently the exception test is passed in this case. The proposal is 
considered to comply with policies DS16 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan, CS19 of the 
Core Strategy and the National Planning Policy Framework in terms of flood risk. 

Highways 

Policy T2 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan states that all development should be served 
by a satisfactory access. Policy T19 of the local plan is concerned with parking provision, as 
well as general safety, and is also considered relevant. Policy CS25 of the Core Strategy is 
concerned with sustainable transport and paragraphs 102–111 of the NPPF are concerned 
with promoting sustainable transport; all are considered relevant. 

The proposal is located in a remote location and this is reflected by its justification under 
paragraph 79. The proposal would not comply with the sustainable transport policies given 
its reliance upon the car or other motorised transport. That said, taken as a whole, the 
proposal does exude high environmental characteristics and so these impacts are 
somewhat offset.  

In terms of highway safety, the Highways Development Control Team have reviewed the 
submission and have no objections subject to the works around the highway being 
completed in accordance with the plan. Another condition ensuring all areas are surfaced 
prior to occupation is also recommended. It is considered that the proposal would accord 
with policies T2 and T19 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan.   

Trees 

Policy LC12 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan is concerned with the protection of trees. It 
states that proposals for all new development will, wherever possible, ensure the retention 
of trees, woodland and hedgerows. Particular regard will be given to the protection of these 
features within the setting of settlements, the protection of ancient woodlands and historic 
hedgerows, and the amenity value of trees within built-up areas.  

The trees on site are inextricably linked to the design of the dwelling. Some trees would be 
lost and others would be required to be cut back. It is considered that a dwelling in this 
location would encourage the ownership and responsibility to maintain the trees. After all, a 
partial tree house would not really have the same effect if there were no trees present. The 
council’s tree officer has no comments to make. Furthermore, it would make no sense to 
control the further loss of trees; this would not allow the applicant flexibility going forward 
should the need to fell arise if one tree becomes troublesome. There is inherent trust in this 
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design that the trees are an integral part of it and the applicant’s altruistic approach to the 
natural environment is sufficient to not warrant mitigation on this issue. It is therefore 
considered that the proposal would accord with policy LC12 of the North Lincolnshire Local 
Plan. 

Amenity 

Part of policy DS1 is concerned with amenity. Policy H7 is concerned with tandem and 
backland developments. Both are relevant. Part of DS1 states, ‘No unacceptable loss of 
amenity to neighbouring land uses should result in terms of noise, smell, fumes, dust or 
other nuisance, or through the effects of overlooking or overshadowing.’ 

The proposal is a sufficient distance from all other dwellings so as to not give rise to any 
unacceptable overshadowing or overbearing impact, whilst its separate access track would 
mean that noise from the movement of vehicles would be mitigated sufficiently, despite 
being made of gravel. Lastly, all openings are positioned such that they would not be 
intrusive upon neighbouring amenity. The proposal is therefore considered to align with part 
of policy DS1, as well as H7, of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan.  

Ecology  

Policy CS17 of the Core Strategy and paragraph 170 of the NPPF relate to biodiversity. 
Paragraph 170 states, in part, that a net gain for biodiversity should be achieved. 

The council’s ecologist has read the submitted preliminary ecological appraisal and 
protected species reports and states that the survey methods used and the survey effort 
deployed are appropriate for the site in question. The officer adds: 

‘The surveys revealed no evidence of bat roosts or great crested newts and low potential 
for the latter, as the on-site pond is stocked with carp. Common bird species were recorded 
nesting in and around the outbuildings, and bats are likely to use the area for foraging.’ 

Conditions therefore relate to a biodiversity management plan and another reinforcing it. 
The applicant is happy to accept these as they align with ethos of the development. The 
proposal subject to planning conditions relating to bio-diversity enhancement is therefore in 
accordance with policies CS17 of the Core Strategy and paragraph 170 of the NPPF 

Land quality 

Policy DS7 of the local plan is concerned with contaminated land. It states that permission 
will only be granted on contaminated sites where a detailed site survey has been submitted, 
and a suitable scheme of remedial measures has been agreed to overcome any existing 
contamination. 

The council’s environmental health officer has stated that a phase 1 desk top study is 
required, followed by remediation and verification reports. Given the inert planning history of 
the site, this is considered unreasonable and a monitoring condition requiring the developer 
to address any contamination found during construction would form appropriate mitigation 
should permission be granted. It is therefore considered that the proposal is in accordance 
with policy DS7. 



Planning committee 24 February 2021.docx Page 120 

Conclusion  

The proposal is considered to meet the tests of innovation, merit and ability to raise rural 
design standards set out by paragraph 79 of the NPPF. Justification exists for the removal 
of permitted development rights for extensions, alterations and outbuildings to retain the 
exemplar offering made by the applicant. Other conditions are proposed to mitigate other 
issues that may arise from this development, such as impact upon archaeology and 
highway safety. Surface water will be mitigated at building regulations stage, as well as 
possibly foul water, if there is no sufficient link close by; alternatively the Water Industries 
Act 1991 would mitigate its disposal. The proposal is considered to be of sufficient merit to 
allow a new isolated home within the open countryside.  

RECOMMENDATION Grant permission subject to the following conditions: 

1. 
The development must be begun before the expiration of three years from the date of this 
permission. 
 
Reason  
To comply with section 91 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990. 
 
2. 
The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with the following 
approved plans: 2020 027269 06 C; 2020 027269 07 C; 2020 027269 05 C. 
 
Reason  
For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning. 
 
3. 
The dwelling shall not be occupied until the vehicular access to it and the vehicle parking 
and turning space(s) serving it have been completed and, once provided, the vehicle 
parking and turning space(s) shall be retained. 
 
Reason  
In the interests of highway safety and to comply with policies T2 and T19 of the North 
Lincolnshire Local Plan. 
 
4. 
The development permitted by this planning permission shall be carried out in accordance 
with the approved Flood Risk Assessment (FRA) rev A by Brown & Co. In particular: 
 
- the proposed dwelling shall be situated in Flood Zone 1 as stated in the FRA and shown 

in Figure 2: Block Plan; 
 
- finished floor levels shall be set no lower than 5 metres above Ordnance Datum (AOD). 
 
Reason  
To reduce the risk of flooding to the proposed development and future occupants. 
 
5. 
If, during development, any odorous, discoloured or otherwise visually contaminated 
material is found to be present at the site then no further development shall be carried out 
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until a written method statement detailing how this contamination shall be dealt with has 
been submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority. 
 
Reason  
To ensure that risks from land contamination to the future users of the land and 
neighbouring land are minimised, together with those to controlled waters, property and 
ecological systems, and to ensure that the development can be carried out safely without 
unacceptable risks to workers, neighbours and other off-site receptors in accordance with 
policy DS7 of the North Lincolnshire Local Plan. 
 
6. 
Within three months of the commencement of development, the applicant or their successor 
in title shall submit a biodiversity management plan to the local planning authority for 
approval in writing. 
 
Reason  
To conserve and enhance biodiversity in accordance with policies CS5 and CS17 of the 
North Lincolnshire Core Strategy. 
 
7. 
The biodiversity management plan shall be carried out in accordance with the approved 
details and timings, and the approved features shall be retained thereafter, unless 
otherwise approved in writing by the local planning authority. Prior to the occupation of the 
approved dwelling, the applicant or their successor in title shall submit a report to the local 
planning authority, providing evidence of compliance with the biodiversity management 
plan. 
 
Reason  
To conserve and enhance biodiversity in accordance with policies CS5 and CS17 of 
the North Lincolnshire Core Strategy. 
 
8. 
Notwithstanding the provisions of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted 
Development) (England) Order 2015 (or any order revoking and re-enacting that order with 
or without modification), no development shall be allowed under Part 1 of Schedule 2, 
Classes A–E (inclusive) without the prior written consent of the local planning authority. 
 
Reason  
To retain the architectural merit of the proposal in accordance with paragraph 79 of the 
National Planning Policy Framework and to meet the design approach set out by policy 
CS5 of the North Lincolnshire Core Strategy. 
 
9. 
The proposal shall be carried out in accordance with the LETI Climate Emergency Design 
Guide as well as the Environmental Sustainability section of the Design and Access 
Statement. These renewable features shall be retained thereafter. 
 
Reason  
In the interest of climate change and to accord with policies CS5 and CS18 of the North 
Lincolnshire Core Strategy. 
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10. 
Prior to any above-ground works, details of all materials used in the external fabric of the 
building shall be submitted to and agreed in writing with the local planning authority. 
 
Reason  
In the interest of character and climate change, and to accord with policies CS5 and CS18 
of the North Lincolnshire Core Strategy. 
 
Informative 1 
Records indicate that the proposed development site is bounded by, or has running through 
it, a watercourse (surface water pipe/culvert or ditch). Following inspection, the watercourse 
may need to be cleared, replaced, protected or diverted by the landowner at their expense 
in accordance with their riparian responsibilities. An easement adjacent to the watercourse 
may need to be provided for future maintenance. Any other drainage feature found during 
excavations must be immediately reported to the LLFA Drainage Team on 01724 297522, 
prior to any further construction works being carried out. 
 
Please refer to the Environment Agency's 'Living on the edge - Riverside ownership rights 
and responsibilities' document which can be found online for further information. 
Compliance with this guidance is to ensure the free flow of surface water is maintained 
throughout the development. 
  
Informative 2 
Alterations and/or connection into the watercourses must be consented by the local Internal 
Drainage Board through an Ordinary Watercourse Consent and appropriate discharge rates 
must be agreed. Please contact the LLFA Drainage team on 01724 297522 or by email to 
llfadrainageteam@northlincs.gov.uk for further details. Compliance with this guidance is to 
ensure the free flow of surface water is maintained throughout the development. 
 
Informative 3 
In determining this application, the council, as local planning authority, has taken account of 
the guidance in paragraph 38 of the National Planning Policy Framework in order to seek to 
secure sustainable development that improves the economic, social and environmental 
conditions of the area. 
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Revisions:
A 03.05.2020 - landscape added and
amended. House design slightly amended.
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B (04.05.2020) outbuilding plan added.
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